Minutes of the remote meeting of Hay Town Council held at 6.00 pm on
Monday 1st February 2021
Present:    Cllr T Stedman (TS)        Cllr S Morris (SM)           Cllr J Morgan (JM)                                                                                                   

                      Cllr F Howard (FH)         Cllr A Powell (AP)           Cllr D Landymore (DL)
                      Cllr J Boyd Green (JBG)      Cllr J Prothero (JPr)   Cllr I Keith (IK)            
                      Cllr R Golesworthy (RWG) – joined at 6.15 pm      

Apologies: Cllr G Like (GL)            
In Attendance: N Burdekin (NB)          Cllr G Ratcliffe (GR)
2672. Declarations of Interest and Code of Conduct
TS – HADSCAL Hay Woodland Group, Hay in Bloom

AP – HADSCAL, The Warren, Hay Woodland Group

FH – HADSCAL, Cheesemarket Trustee, Castle Trust, The Warren & proposed cycleway

RWG – HADSCAL, The Warren, niece is working on the Kingdom Project, the Buttermarket

JPr – Hay in Bloom

SM – HADSCAL, The Warren, Cubs and Scouts Leader 1st Hay Scouts, Explorers, Summer Show, owner of business in Hay, Country Supplies
DL – Owner of business in Hay, Charlotte’s of Hay
JM – Hay Woodland Group, Hay Warren Anglers

JBG – Owner of business in Hay, Green Ink Booksellers, Chamber of Commerce Board Member, Parish Hall & Friends of the Upper Wye
2673. Minutes of the meeting dated 11th January 2021
2660 (iii) – SM said ‘graziers’ should read ‘grazing’. NB to amend. Otherwise, the minutes were accepted as a true and accurate record. 
2674. Matters arising from minutes not listed on the agenda
(a) Active Travel Locality Status
IK has e-mailed Vincent Goodwin but no reply to date. IK to follow up with VG.
(b) Parachute Regiment Plaque Relocation
AP and RWG have removed the plaque and spoken to Frank Davies about relocating the plaque to the picnic site. Awaiting a quote from Frank Davies. AP added that a tree will also be needed. AP and RWG to progress.
(c) Hay Common Community Asset Transfer (CAT)
NB reported that Chris Watkins had posted letters to the 7 graziers that currently have rights on Hay Common on 22nd January. To date, there had been one respondent, Clare Purcell, on 27th January, who had expressed an interest in speaking with HTC about its proposal for Hay Common. Clare had also reported her interest to FH. CW had also sent Clare copies of the previous letter sent to the graziers in March 2020. Clare expressed a view that there is intense grazing taking place. Action: NB/CW to contact Clare to arrange a phone call/meeting to discuss further.
(d) All Wales Play equipment
TS said that Councillors had agreed to accept the initial quote of £9,500, which includes new rubber bonded surfacing as the existing wetpour surface is in a poor state of repair. SM agreed that the existing surface is in poor condition and will be even worse once the new 3-metre rope pyramid has been installed.

NB confirmed that he had signed the grant agreement form with Eibe Sports on Friday 29th January. AP said that it would be better for the pyramid to be installed at a later date once the weather has improved. NB added that HTC could promote the new piece of play equipment once it has been installed, explaining that the grant was for £5,000 and that HTC paid the remainder. NB confirmed that Powys CC has sent through the Purchase Order number for the grant.
(e) Letter to Powys CC re. new business in Memorial Square Car Park

NB sent the letter from HTC to Jo Lancey and Tony Caine on 27th January and a follow-up e-mail to both today, 1st February. JL had replied stating that the new business, Tasty Bites, was given permission to use Memorial Square Car Park as it is a Hay business, and that there has not been enough interest from other businesses. NB added that JL has asked for a meeting with HTC to discuss this matter and the proposed road closures for Hay for 2021 (to be discussed under agenda item 8 below). 
(f) Letter to Powys CC re. redeployment of traffic wardens to support Covid-19 vaccination/testing
NB sent a letter from HTC to Powys CC on 25th January. The letter was sent to Councillor Heulwen Hulme, and copied to Cllr GR and Cllr James Gibson-Watt as they had already contacted Powys CC on this issue. Powys CC had replied on 27th January which NB had forwarded to all Councillors prior to the meeting. Powys CC effectively argued that wardens are essential workers and, therefore, could not be redeployed. GR asked NB to forward him a copy of this e-mail. Action: NB to forward e-mail to GR.
(g)Any other items from minutes not issued
Cllr RWG joined the meeting

None
2675. Minutes of the Special Council meeting dated 18th January 2021 

The minutes were agreed as a true and accurate record. 
2676. Matters Arising
In the meeting HTC agreed a Precept for 2021/2022 of £60,056, a 15% increase on the previous year’s Precept. NB had sent HTC’s Precept for 2021/2022 to Powys CC on 19th January, and Powys CC had acknowledged receipt of the Precept.
2677. Covid-19 Transforming Towns – meeting held on 28th January 2021 – Recommendation/Decision
Prior to the meeting on 28th January, TS had circulated to Councillors a revised budget based on the £15,000 grant awarded, plus £3,000 match funding from HTC, and links for potential recycled chairs/seating/tables.
JBG declared an interest as owner of GreenInk Booksellers, High Town

JBG asked if HTC was considering parasols for High Town and that he thought it was more difficult to get aesthetically pleasing parasols. FH said she was happy not to have parasols as if it is hot or raining there will be shelter in the Buttermarket. Councillors had agreed to close High Town to all traffic (except for Royal Mail/mail delivery companies) in the meeting held on 9th November 2020. Action: JBG to measure the length of High Town.
Of the links sent through by TS, Cllrs agreed to purchase (x4) 2-seat picnic tables, colour grey (from NBB Recycling). Octagonal tables were considered but Councillors agreed not to buy any of these.

GR raised the issue of public liability if seating and so on is installed. TS replied that JL had advised what HTC can and can’t do, including putting in barriers/screens/ropes to ensure people don’t walk into High Town with postal vehicles still being able to drive here. Installing decking would make the seating area level with the pavement. TS added that decking could be made from recycled plastic as well to keep low maintenance. 
Councillors agreed that there was no need for seating/street furniture elsewhere in Hay as part of the Transforming Towns grant.

JBG said that parasols for Memorial Square Car Park would work. FH asked if HTC has asked Hay Markets what furniture would be acceptable to them in the car park. TS said that if businesses use them, they should also be responsible for moving them. For example, if HTC hires a marquee, would Hay Markets allow items to be stored at the rear of the marquee? Some of Hay Markets’ stall holders could also be based in the marquee. Action: HTC to contact Hay Markets regarding practicalities. 
2678. Implementation of Social Distancing Measures in Hay – any issues/updates
Jo Lancey had requested a meeting with HTC to discuss any issues, as well as to finalise HTC’s road closures for 2021. Councillors who were able to attend preferred Monday 8th February. Action: NB to finalise meeting with JL.
2679. Sub Committee Reports/Minutes:
(a) Estates and Premises 

AP said that there had been no meeting, and added that OTM has cut the hedges at Brecon Road play area. AP informed Councillors that, as Fishing & Estates had amalgamated with Council Premises, he was standing down as the Chair of F&E, but is happy to stay on the sub committee as a member. TS and other Councillors thanked AP for all his years of service as the Chair of F&E. 
(b) Finance
(i) Minutes of meeting dated 15th January 2021
DL took Councillors through the main elements of the minutes.
FIN480 – Precept 2021/2022 – completed.

FIN486 – Councillors had agreed to purchase (x6) Town of Books signs for the planters

FIN488 (ii) Finance approved offering the new portacabin/office accommodation to Hay Dial-a-Ride for £200 a month, plus D-a-R paying their own utility bills. Councillors unanimously approved this.

FH asked if there had been any progress with charges for sponsorship of the toilets. DL said that the proposed sponsorship costs were proposed under FIN480 in the minutes, the costings being:

Inside toilets

A4 = £250.00

A3 = £350.00

Outside

Request a figure of £1,000 from business(es) if they would like to make a significant contribution to the running costs of the public conveniences.

FIN477 - DL asked NB if he had queried with Grant Thornton their report which said HTC needs to tick that it is responsible for Trust Funds. NB had not contacted Grant Thornton yet.

FIN477 – NB said he had been asked to set up an on-line workshop with ScribeAccounts to see if Councillors would like to use this software for HTC’s accounts moving forwards. NB said he had provisionally booked the workshop for Wednesday 3rd February, 10.00 am. DL, JM, JPr, JBG said that they were available. SM said he hoped to be able to attend. Action: NB to finalise meeting with ScribeAccounts.
FIN480 – TS confirmed she had sent a letter on HTC’s behalf to Hay Library regarding a one-off grant of £1,000, not a commitment to regular contributions via the Precept.

FIN487 – Paid Parking. SM raised the issue of paying in quarterly instalments, and suggested a slightly higher rate due to increased administration of the scheme. TS suggested the Harley Almshouses discounted rate should be £182.50 (50% the rate of £365 for non-discounted parking), or £50.00 a quarter. Councillors agreed with this suggestion. The scheme needs better promotion.
FIN488 (ii) JM pointed out that the quote for the new portacabin should read £10,000 not £1,000. NB to amend.

(c) Communications

TS said that there had been no meeting, but one was probably needed to discuss promoting the paid parking scheme and other issues. Action: CW to arrange next meeting of Comms.
(d) Events 
NB said that Hugh Sawyer had requested a meeting with HTC and Hay Markets regarding the potential for a food festival. HS and Hay Markets were available on 8th February at 10.00 am for a remote meeting. TS to send a meeting link out to Councillors wishing to attend.
2680. Recreation Facilities
(i) Meeting with Sports Clubs
NB had scheduled a remote meeting with the sports clubs for Wednesday 3rd February, 6.30 pm. TS, FH, JM, GL and SM will all be present and all clubs will be represented. FH said that a HADSCAL representative, Tim Pugh, will also be present.
(ii) Paid parking update (considered at Finance meeting 15th Jan 2021)
Covered under items 2679 b(i) and c above.
2681. Covid Testing at Recreation Facilities
TS attended a meeting with Powys Health Board, alongside SM, GR and NB. A mobile testing vehicle will arrive at Brecon Road Play Area on Monday 15th February at approximately 10.00 am. There will be team of 11, with an appointed team leader. The team may change, but the team leader will not. A pop-up tent will be set up at the back of the vehicle at the start of the day, and put away again each day. TS confirmed that people coming for tests will not be allowed to leave their vehicles. The team will stay for approximately 2 weeks, but could stay less or longer depending on demand for tests. The team will need some welfare facilities i.e. use of toilets and a place to have lunch/refreshments. Councillors agreed that the main sports pavilion could be used by the team, as well as the toilets. The Health Board will also be sending HTC communications on the testing which HTC will share on its website/Facebook page. JM suggested that HTC puts up banners on the railings of Brecon Road Play Area saying that the car park will be closed during testing. This was agreed by Councillors.
The Health Board had asked HTC for a representative to meet the team leader on 15th February. FH volunteered to be the representative. It was agreed that FH would meet the team leader on day one and hand over the keys to the pavilion and toilets, and collect the keys again on the last day.
In terms of cleaning/safety, TS told Councillors that the team will carry out a clean every 2 or 3 days and that at the end of the testing period, the Health Board will carry out a deep clean.
GR had asked Powys CC if they would allow some free parking at Oxford Road car park to cover the costs for those currently parking at the Recreation Facilities, but Powys CC had refused this request. 
2682. Hay Cemetery

(i) Update on purchase of land

NB had received just prior to the meeting starting a draft lease and sub-lease/plan from Powys CC via Wiliams Beales & Co and circulate to all Councillors. FH asked about the 3-months deadline for completion. TS said that this was for carrying out the infrastructure works. TS suggested that HTC inserts a sub clause offering some leeway on the 3-months in case of weather or Covid-19. SM added that the lease says 999 years, and this should be 200 years. Action: NB to ask Catherine to change the lease to 200 years and to change the peppercorn rate to £1.00.
2683. Consultations
(i) HM Land Registry Survey of Community and Town Councils in Wales (deadline: 26th February 2021)

TS said that HM Land Registry had registered 87% of the freehold interests in lands registered. They are committed to achieving a comprehensive register by 2030, with a strategic milestone for ensuring all publicly-held land is registered by 2025. TS agreed to respond.
(ii) One Voice Wales “Your town, your future” survey

TS reported that although the survey had been sent through by OVW, it is actually a survey on behalf of Audit Wales. There are 4 questions raised:
· What makes a successful town centre?

· What have been past approaches to regeneration?
· What are the big challenges for town centres?

· Town centre regeneration for the future

TS said that Councillors can respond as individuals and will re-circulate the link. FH asked if the link could also be sent to Hay Castle Trust.
2684. Play Areas – monthly inspections

AP said nothing of concern to report.
2685. Report of the Clerk/Responsible Financial Officer

(i) Correspondence

a – Michael Eccles’ Hay Library request – TS confirmed that Finance Sub Committee had considered this request.

af – Play Wales Manifesto for children’s play – TS asked NB to circulate the strategy to Councillors.
(ii) Bank balances 
NB said that the bank balances were as follows:

Main Account (at 14th January 2021)             = £48,011.77
Council Premises Account (at 24th Dec 2020) = £42,420.90

Project Account (at 24th Dec 2020)

      = £10,464.97

Deposit (at 24th Dec 2020)


      = £14,827.07

NB said that these are the latest statements TS has provided by going on-line. There is still an issue with getting hard copies in the post due to the office move and adding HTC’s new address to the Royal Mail address list.

(iii) Bank reconciliations – deferred. Action: NB to complete for next Finance Sub Committee meeting.
2686. Report from County Councillor
GR reported that there are some issues with Hay Primary School that need resolving, and that he is meeting with the School Governors tomorrow evening to discuss.

GR had written to Powys CC regarding rate relief support for businesses and is waiting for a response.

In terms of dog fouling, an issue previously raised by SM, GR has put a question to Powys CC asking whether traffic wardens could issue fines for anyone caught not cleaning up after their dogs. AP asked GR is the PCSOs are able to carry out enforcing. GR said that the legislation requires councils across larger areas that single towns to follow the same laws. This makes it very difficult for individual towns to have their own, tailored enforcement. For this reason, GR has asked if traffic wardens can carry out dog fouling enforcement.
GR added that Natural Resources Wales has published a Water Quality Report for Wales. The River Wye has red areas, including the Talgarth to Hay stretch, regarding high levels of phosphates. This might have an impact on future planning applications as they will need to evidence that they will not increase phosphate level accumulations in flood risk areas as a result of new applications. 
Powys CC is going to increase its council tax by 3.9% for 2021/2022. GR and other County Councillors are going to challenge this proposed increase.

2687. Report from Chairman
TS said nothing further to report.

2688. Reports from representatives

a. Dyfed Powys Police – AP said that the PCSO, Emma, will be calling him back to address a few issues. AP feels that there is very little support from the police currently. TS added she had written to the sergeant in Brecon regarding the individual causing some issues with the cleaner. The sergeant and the PCSO (Emma)visited Hay to speak to the individual who said that visiting the toilets at Oxford Road is part of his daily routine. The police have asked Emma (cleaner) to report any concerns directly to the police to build up an evidence base if she has any concerns. GR added that there have been a couple of breaches of Covid-19 lockdown rules and that the police have been very supportive.

  b. Gwynne’s Almshouses – Nothing to report

  c. Dial-a-Ride – FH has received an update report from Hay Dial-a-    

  Ride but nothing of note to report to HTC.
d. Hay School Governors – JM said that the next meeting is 

tomorrow evening.
e. One Voice Wales – Nothing to report
f. Bronllys Wellbeing Trust – TS noted that Lydia Powell had updated her via e-mail to say that they are planning the release of their document at the end of March for the next 10 year-strategy. They would still like Hay Town Councillor to join their board.
g. Cheesemarket – RWG said that the next meeting will be on 10th March.
h. Hay 2 Timbuktu (H2T) – JPr was unable to attend a meeting held on 25th January. However, he had been sent an e-mail which explained that the group has been helping give out Covid-19 related equipment in Timbuktu to help against the pandemic.
i. BBNP – Nothing to report

j. Chamber of Commerce – IK said that the main question being raised by the CofC is when will HTC be communicating agreed pedestrianisation measures for 2021.
k. Hay Summer Show – SM said that at time of meeting, Hay Summer Show was still planned for 2021. However, other shows have started to be cancelled.
l. HADSCAL community centre (deferred)

m. Hay Markets – FH reiterated that there will be a meeting on 8th February. FH asked GR if there was any information available on business or retail growth in Hay. GR suggested asking Helen Lucqoq, BBNP for household growth. GR will send FH some information on the business growth.
n. Hay Castle Trust – JBG will let Andrew Williams know he is HTC’s representative. 
2689. Planning

(a) Urgent Mayor and Deputy Mayor Authorisation – none

(b) Planning Applications for Comment – none

2690. Any Other Business
JBG asked if there was a briefing note on the potential art mural project for the white walls of Spar, Back Fold. NB said that he had a briefing note for this. Action: NB to forward briefing note to JBG.
JBG also mentioned the issue of engine idling and that the Welsh Government is considering making this illegal. JBG asked if there was anything HTC could do as engine idling is a big problem in Hay. IK said that there had been a campaign against engine idling in the North West of England where school pupils had designed a poster/run a campaign. Action: CW to add to next Comms agenda.

2691. Date and time of next meeting 
Monday 1st March 2021, 6.00 p.m.
There being no further business, the meeting closed at 8.25 pm.
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